SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON WEDNESDAY 1st July 2009 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm

Present:
Cllr J Forsaith (Vice Chairman), Cllr D Scourfield, Cllr Rothwell, Cllr C Hughes, Cllr T Wiener, Cllr Lawton and Cllr Nicholls.
In attendance: 
Mrs K Tilley, Mr Oliver, Ms J Jesodasan and Mrs E Bates (Clerk).  

1.
Open Session:  Three residents from Chalfont Road came to ask the Parish Council for advice following several disturbances in the early hours of the morning.  In one incident a very large horsebox attempted to drive down the track to Manor Farm at 5.30 a.m.  As the access is in a very poor state with large potholes, the horsebox rattled passed and woke the nearby residents.  The horsebox owners have also been stopping in the lane to talk, which had also disturbed the neighbours.  The residents were very upset and said that these incidents were really affecting their quality of life.  The Parish Council advised the residents to contact Environmental Health at CDC for further advice and recommended keeping a log of all future disturbances.  
The residents were also concerned about traffic speed along School Lane and the Parish Council informed them about the trials of the Temporary Speed Indicator Device which will hopefully slow traffic down.  The initial trials are from September to December.
2.
Apologies for absence: Cllr P Clarke (Chairman), PC Gavin McVeigh and Bill Knight.
Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  Approval of the minutes of the previous meeting was proposed by Cllr Nicholls and seconded by Cllr Rothwell.
Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  

· The Parish Council is awaiting an update from the Seer Green Sports and Social Committee.  (Action – Cllr Clarke) A year has now passed following the receipt of monies from BCC and CDC.  In the terms of the BCC agreement the money must be used within a year or returned to the Council.  A letter will be sent to District Cllr Steve Patel to ask him what the Committee would like done with the funds.  (Action – Clerk)
· The Property Working Group are going to ask three companies to quote for plumbing work at the Pavilion.  The work will include the removal of the water tower, shower piping and urinals.  The mains pressure would then be increased to help with the refilling of the toilet cisterns.  (Action – Cllr Nicholls)  The shower rooms will need to be emptied of all equipment.  (Action – Clerk)
· Cllr Nicholls is working with the churches to progress the introduction of a War Memorial in the village. The location and costs for the memorial needs to be established. The churches will be encouraged to lead the project and to write an article to update residents for the next Newsletter. (Action – Cllr Nicholls) 
· Cllr Forsaith had concerns over children running into the swings and was investigating whether bench seats could be placed 3 metres away from the wet pour base to stop children running into the area.  Costs for the benches from Earth Anchors ranged from £880.00 to £1300.00.  Other options would be considered. (Action – Properties Working Group)
· Since the water leak at the Recreation Ground has been repaired the water pressure at the allotments had reduced significantly.  Further investigation is required.  (Action - Cllr Nicholls & Clerk)   
Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda: Nothing to report.
3.
Correspondence:  The incoming correspondence was reviewed by the Council. 
A letter had been received from the BCC Resilience Team about enhancing community resilience in the event of an emergency in the community.  It was agreed to review the information available on the BCC website to determine what is required to prepare a Parish Emergency Plan.  (Action – Cllr Forsaith)
PCSO John Webb had written a letter of thanks to the Council following their gift and warm wishes for the future.
4.
Finance  
Payments amounting to             

     £3,984.61 were made  

Income 


                 
        £204.06
Seer Green Sports and Social Committee
     £1,625.00



Closing balances (statement unavailable)        £50,347.65
A quotation for £360 plus vat for Fineland Forestry to cut down a dead ash tree behind the Pavilion at the Recreation Ground was approved. (Action – Cllr Hughes)

BH Skip Hire had been paid £400 plus VAT for two days work using a small digger to clear the tree stumps and large pieces of concrete from an area at the rear of the allotments.  It is planned that the area cleared will accommodate four new allotment gardens.  A further days work is required to clear and rotovate the area.  A written quotation will be requested.  (Action – Cllr Nicholls)      
5.
Planning

Notices of new Planning Applications continue to be displayed on the notice board and website.    
A letter of objection will be sent to CDC Planning department about the ongoing enforcement over the height of the wall at Princess Grove. (Action – Cllr Rothwell)
Approved

CH/2009/0261/FA 
Fourways, School Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2UN 


Single storey rear extension, first floor rear infill extension, roof alterations to single storey front projection, single storey rear extension to existing detached garage, part conversion of existing garage and dormer in rear elevation.

CH/2009/0541/FA
Former Site Of Corner Cottage, Long Grove
Replacement dwelling with attached triple garage (amendment to planning permission CH/2009/0146/FA)

CH/2009/0562/FA
Appletree Cottage, Newbarn Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2QZ 


Rear conservatory incorporating basement.

Refused 
CH/2009/0403/FA
H B House, 31 - 33 Chalfont Road, Seer Green, HP9 2QP


Re-development of site to provide block comprising of 5 apartments with detached cycle/bin store and associated parking.
The Parish Council supported the concept of lower cost and smaller housing units meeting a key need in the village but objected to the increase in the size of the building and the number of flats proposed. 
CH/2009/0554/FA
Chilterns, 118 Chalfont Road, Seer Green, HP9 2QP


Detached triple garage with side store.


CH/2009/0501/FA
Fallowfield, 39 Chalfont Road, Seer Green, HP9 2QP


Single storey front extension and first floor/roof extension to existing bungalow to create two storey dwelling and installation of two dormer windows in side elevations.


6.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS

i. jubilee hall: The Parish Council has agreed to consider taking over the management and maintenance of the Jubilee Hall, subject to reviewing the financial accounts, the legal responsibilities of Councillors being Trustees and also the liability of the hall by BCC.  Further advice will be sought from BALC and a solicitor.  The Parish Council would also like the current Chairman of the Jubilee Hall Trustees, Mr Jerry Maddox, to continue in a consultative capacity until the end of the year.  A further meeting will be arranged with Mr Maddox and Mrs Drewett to discuss this in more detail. (Action – Cllr Clarke, Cllr Scourfield, Cllr Forsaith & Clerk)
ii. CEMETERY: There are many unmarked graves in Seer Green Cemetery which can make it difficult for family members to trace relatives who have been buried there.  It was discussed whether it would be useful to have a sign about how to contact the Clerk for information but it was agreed that there were already several signs in this area.  It was therefore agreed to add information about the Cemetery to the website.  (Action – Clerk)  Details about the Cemetery are                   











   already available on the Parish Council notice board.  It was also noted that many graves are left unkempt, if they are unattended for over a year they will be grassed over so that they can be kept mown. (Action – Clerk)
7.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)

i. ENVIRONMENT:  Cycling In Green Wood - A letter had been received from a resident in Seer Mead about the unnerving and thoughtless cycling in Green Wood.  As other Councillors had also observed this aggressive cycling it was agreed that two signs will be ordered with a No Cycling symbol and these would be positioned near the Cemetery entrance and at the rear of the wood near the footpath.  A letter will be sent to the resident who was concerned.  (Action – Clerk) 
Dog Bins - Cllr Scourfield and Cllr Hughes have agreed to a further two dog bins, one at the rear of Green Wood and one near the stile in Bottom Lane.  Chiltern District Council will be asked if they will install and maintain two bins in these areas.  (Action – Clerk)  
ii. PROPERTIES: See the Update on Actions from Previous Meeting.
iii. COMMUNITY LIAISON:  Representative For NAG Meetings - Cllr Scourfield agreed to represent the Parish Council at these meetings with the Police.
Parish Council Article for the Parish Magazine – It was agreed to have a regular Parish Council article in the Parish Magazine.  Cllr Scourfield agreed to coordinate this and will draft the first article which will include information about the responsibilities of the Parish Council.  (Action – Cllr Scourfield)
8.
Any Other Business: 
Two Seer Green residents have come forward for the vacant position on the Parish Council.  Both have been invited to the next meeting to introduce themselves to the Council.  It will then be decided which one of the residents will be co-opted onto the Council for the October meeting. 
Next Meeting – The Parish Council meeting will be held on Wednesday 2nd September 2009, at 7.30 pm in the Pavilion at the Recreation Ground.

The minutes are also available on the Parish Council website at www.seergreenparishcouncil.gov.uk. 
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